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Dear Vice President and Provost Cheryl Misak, 
 
Thank you for your letter inviting participation and dialogue, both of 
which are so much needed in our egregious institution. 
 
At the opening of your letter you note that UTFA has made it clear that 
they want radical changes to the Memorandum of Agreement?. The UTFA 
representation received a clear call from us, the rank and file of the 
Association, and a mandate in a survey carried out recently, and their 
position at the negotiations with the University Administration 
reflects that message from us. Yes, dear Vice President and Provost: it 
is high time for change at the University of Toronto. 
 
It ought to be added here that this call for change is to a great 
extent a reaction to the changes made lately by the Administration to 
the governance of the University, and to the increased corporatization 
of the institution. You write: “It is important that all of our 
colleagues are aware of what is being proposed and the impact the 
changes would have on the University and on the working lives of each 
and every faculty member and librarian.” Indeed! The impact we pursue 
is a more meaningful participation in the governance of our own 
destiny.  Let us not forget: we are the University.  
 
The Adminstration is there to help in its governance, not to dictate 
the terms and conditions to a disengaged and disenfranchised community 
of faculty and librarians, the prevalence of which is a pattern we have 
been observing of late. The recent attempt to railroad a flawed 
academic plan without adequate consultation and participation of the 
very people involved, and of the faculty at large, is but one example 
of the new method of governance in our University. The fact that 
Administration used some of our own colleagues as stooges (yes, 
regretful as the term may be, it is here an appropriate qualifier: 
“one who plays a subordinate or compliant role to a principal”) does 
not make the process any less shameful. 
 
You write: “Most academic processes at the University of Toronto rely 
heavily on peer review and collegial decision-making. Such local 
decision-making has always been viewed as fundamental to this and to 
any other great university.” We could not agree more. That is precisely 
what faculty and librarians aim for: collegial decision making. Adding, 
as you do in your letter, that “To hand ultimate control over matters 
such as academic planning and criteria for tenure and promotion to an 
external arbitrator would be, in my view, a betrayal of our core 
values. Interest arbitration is an adversarial hearing, rather than a 
collegial process”, however, tells us that the Administration is not 
about to engage in such collegial process, and that you want to avoid 
external arbitration when the collegial process is no longer being 
exercised. 
 



External arbitration is, and has been in the past,the means by which a  
resolution was brought about when the parts involved failed to reach an 
agreement. It was external arbitration that brought resolution to the 
many unbearable stand-offs in past negotiations and, to judge by the 
status of the present ones, and the spirit of your letter, it will be 
only through external arbitration that this last bargaining may be 
brought to a resolution. The MOA has been described in the past in this 
institution as a “gentlemen’s agreement”, but it is time we admit there 
cannot be such an agreement when the parts are not gentlemen, but 
distinct parties engaged in what is in real terms labour relations and 
the pursuit of a labour contract -le mot juste- between the faculty and 
librarians and the Administration. When all else fails, as it so often 
has in the past, and when parties sit on intransigence and unilateral 
positions, only arbitration can help. 
 
You write: “Workload at least can be positioned as sitting side-by-side 
with salary and benefits.  However, the further that arbitrators  move 
into core academic matters, the higher the risk that negotiation and 
arbitration will lead to an unworkable and inflexible set of 
bureaucratic rules that have the long-term effect of seriously impeding 
disciplinary and departmental autonomy.” Workload is in many respects 
no different from academic matters and, if anything, it is precisely 
the use by Administration of an “unworkable and inflexible set of 
bureaucratic rules” that has brought us to this impasse. And, yes, such 
“rules have the long-term effect of seriously impeding disciplinary and 
departmental autonomy”; they do. Furthermore, dear Vice President and 
Provost, it is the non-collegial approaches favoured by this 
Administration that have made many of us, faculty and librarians, 
realise that we need to have these areas of our relationship with you 
open up for scrutiny and discussion and, if need be, arbitrated on. 
 
Last, but not least, is the issue of the catastrophic mismanagement of 
our pension funds, which should also be an issue under discussion at 
the bargaining table. We have gathered by now that Administration has 
succeeded in making one of the bargaining units in the University agree 
to the penalty of augmented pension contributions by staff to 
compensate for the utter failure of UTAM in the recent past. The monies 
lost through ill-advised investments by the Administration, or its 
direct delegates, will make us a sacrificial lamb. Pension 
administrators should be accountable for their lack practices. Making 
the victims pay for their misdeeds is hardly a part of a collegial 
approach to responsible governance. 
 
We ask for accountability, meaningful participation and responsible 
governance. We ask for a fair contract. We ask for change! 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Miguel Torrens 
University of Toronto Libraries 
130 St. George Street 
Toronto M5S 1A5 
Canada 
tel.: 416 978 8943 
fax : 416 978 8827 
 


